Table of Contents

COPYRIGHT

INTRODUCTION

FOREWORD

PREFACE

LOVE

THE FATHER’S LOVE

FIVE REALMS OF LOVE

LOVE LEADS TO OBEDIENCE

KEY TO LOVE

1 CORINTHIANS 13

THE BLOOD OF THE LAMB

THE OVERCOMERS

GREAT TRIBULATION

LIGHT AND POWER

SERPENTS AND SCORPIONS

INSPIRED TEACHERS

SWORD OF POWER

COMMUNION

CHURCH LEADERS COMMUNE TOGETHER

NEW WALK IN THE CHURCH

CALL TO MORALITY

DEATH OF THE LONE RANGERS

RETURN OF THE DOVE COMPANY

RUBIK’S CUBE PROPHECY

UNDERSTANDING THE PROPHECY

BIRTHING OF THE DOVE COMPANY

RETURN OF THE DOVE

NOAH’S THREE DOVES

MESSAGE OF THE DOVE

BAPTISM OF FIRE

SECOND BIRTHING

HIGHWAY OF HOLINESS

CONDITIONS FOR HOLINESS

BOB’S NIGHT VISIONS

PARALYZING FEAR

FEAR AND CONFUSION

TERRORISM ON THE RISE

WINNERS

FLOWER IN BLOOM

CIRCUIT RIDERS

SILVER RING

BREAKER ANOINTING

MESSAGE OF THE CIRCUIT RIDERS

THE WHITE WARHORSE

PARABLE OF THE COIN

UNCOVERING THE LOST COIN

MARRIAGE DOWRY

THE TEMPLE TAX

1 JOHN 1-5

OVERVIEW OF 1 JOHN

LONG COLD WINTER

BLESSINGS OF RUTH

BLOODLINE INHERITANCE

LIBRARY OF HEAVEN

INTERNATIONAL BANKER

GREAT EXPECTATIONS

BONNIE’S NIGHT VISIONS

PLAGUES AND VIRUSES

ANOINTED MUSIC

ALTAR OF LIGHT

HOUSE ABLAZE

RIVERBOAT MASTER

ACCELERATION

NOAH’S ARK

NEW GIFTS

RESURRECTION POWER

DIVING INTO THE KNOWLEDGE OF GOD

THOUGHTS THAT EXALT THEMSELVES

WORKS THAT SLOW US DOWN

IDEALISM THAT MISDIRECTS

THE UNFORGIVABLE SIN

THE FINISH LINE

REFERENCE

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

OTHER AVAILABLE TITLES FROM

BOB AND BONNIE JONES

Copyright

The Shepherd’s Rod 2014

by Bob Jones, Bonnie Jones and Lyn Kost

Produced & Distributed by

White Horses Publishing

Copyright © 2013

E-Book Edition, 2013

Produced & Distributed by White Horses Publishing

P.O. Box 838

Pineville, NC 28134-0838

(704)-975-9631

lyn@bobjones.org

Book Layout & Cover Design: Lyn Kost

Editing: Katie Kost

Unless otherwise noted all Scripture quotations in the publication of the 2014 Shepherd’s Rod are from the New King James Bible. Copyright © 1982 by Thomas Nelson, Inc. Used by permission. All rights reserved.

Also Used: the Amplified® Bible, Copyright © 1954, 1958, 1962, 1964, 1965, 1987 by The Lockman Foundation. Used by permission. (www.Lockman.org)

Copyright © 2013 by Bob Jones, Bonnie Jones and Lyn Kost.

All rights reserved. No part of this book may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, including photocopying, recording, or by any information storage and retrieval system, without written permission from White Horses Publishing.

Printed in the United States of America.

Produced & Distributed by White Horses Publishing

Introduction

The Day of Atonement (Yom Kippur) is signified in Scripture as one of the most important dates of the Biblical year since the time of Moses. This sacred day continues as a most significant Holy Day even in the present Church age.

For many years Bob Jones has received valuable revelations on this day outlining activities of the Holy Spirit for the seasons ahead. These insights have historically proven to be accurate and strategic blueprints for spiritual emphasis and preparation.

The term “Shepherd’s Rod” derives its meaning from Ezekiel 20:37 stating:

And I shall make you pass under the rod and I shall bring you into the bond of the covenant.

This Scripture symbolically portrays a shepherd extending his rod as his sheep pass under the staff for evaluation. In like manner, we as the Lord’s sheep, pass under His staff during this season for the same purpose. Jeremiah 33:13 and Leviticus 27:32 provide more clarity in this Biblical principle.

Foreword

The first part of this year’s Shepherd’s Rod is Bob’s revelation and later in the book come mine. In between we’ve sandwiched some small articles we received on Day of Atonement but the details were not as pronounced. Throughout the Shepherd’s Rod we have interwoven revelation because God spoke the same thing to each of us yet in a different way. We don’t find it necessary to indicate whose revelation it is, just that we have understanding and we relay to you as clearly as possible. This year we’ve also included an awesome revelation given to my son, Lyn Kost and we believe you will gain a depth of understanding as you read it.

It is our great hope that you hear the Father’s heart of love as you read the 2014 Shepherd’s Rod, and let the Holy Spirit guide you into this next season of immeasurable power.

Presented in the love of our Brother, the Lord Jesus Christ, the Anointed One

Preface

This is a day of marked improvements in the body of Christ. People are going to better discern good from evil and hope without hope. They will move from unbelief to belief. No longer will they remain silent, they will open their mouth and God will fill it.

Discernment in the body of Christ will be catapulted forward this year as members join forces against the enemy. God is coming in marked time and nobody can stop or prevent what He’s about to do in His body of believers. You will notice great change in the body this year as those who believe will get what they’re seeking.

I heard God say “I’m moving in marked time and by this I mean no man can stop or prevent what I’m going to do. Just get ready to receive that which I’m about to do. Know this; the elements are about to change but you cannot change with them. You continue on the course I have set before you and never look back. Go straightforward in Me. I’m singing a new song in this season; one of the bridegroom. I’m wooing My beloved to Me.”

You shall also be a crown of glory in the hand of the Lord, and a royal diadem in the hand of your God. (Isaiah 62:3)

Love

The Father’s Love

Love is the universal language that declares the truth. Its voice is as soft as a whisper and gentle as a breeze. Its breath carries the authority of a lion yet it speaks as gentle as a lamb. Its tears are full of compassion that heals the wounds of the heart. From conception till death it feeds the spirit and never shall depart. Long after death, love is remembered in the hearts of those it knew. Love is a sweet remembrance and a gift to me and you.

This is a year we will begin to experience a release of the Father’s love that is unparalleled to anything we’ve understood in the past. Through this unveiling of love we will discover the four realms of the Father’s love and how to properly apply it to our daily Christian life. Although our walk may be challenging at times, we will have the sure cure for each difficult situation when we apply the love of God to each one.

Five Realms of Love

There are four realms of love that we are called to walk in, and not only walk in them but demonstrate Christ through them.

1. Eros includes passionate as well as sexual or romantic love. This is the passionate love we express between husband and wife.

2. Storge refers to the natural affection between a parent and child. This is best described as when a mother breast feeds her new born baby.

3. Phileo refers to the warm intimacy that we share among good friends.

4. Agape is sacrificial love. It’s a commitment that motivates us to deny ourselves on behalf of another. This is the type of love the Lord had in mind when He commanded His followers to love one another.

5. Agapeo is the fifth and final word for love. It means to carry an affectionate reverence, prompting obedience, causing you to recognize the benefits of knowing this person or Christ. And refusing to live without or do without this person. That’s what Christ meant when He said love one another.

Love Leads to Obedience

Love is like oil to the wheels of obedience. It enables us to run the way of God’s commandments! When we come to the realization of the Father’s love for an unforgiving world and the fact He gave His only Son as sacrifice for our sin, His love will overwhelm us. Out of our longing to love the Father we desire to be obedient and walk in His ways instead of our own. This will place us in right standing with God. And when you’re in right standing with God you can receive His love unabated from all the woes of this world! Then you will walk in pureness of heart and holiness with the Father. You ascend the mountain of the Lord with clean hands and a pure heart. (Psalm 24:3-4)

Being in right standing with God positions us to receive His love unabated; we are unhindered, free flowing, and full of strength and power. It’s like an umbilical cord; everything you receive is straight from the Father pure without interference. This is what Jesus did while He lived on the earth. He walked and talked with His heavenly Father. He said only what He heard the Father saying and did only what He saw the Father doing. He was obedient in all ways even unto the cross.

The more intimate we are with the Lord, the more we desire His will in all aspects of our lives. As we become more Christ centered we lay our agendas down and desire His will no matter what the cost in the natural. This is what Jesus did. He willingly went to the cross, He chose the Father’s will not His own. There was no darkness in Him; Satan had no point of entry.

I will not talk with you much more, for the prince (evil genius, ruler) of the world is coming. And he has no claim on Me. [He has nothing in common with Me; there is nothing in Me that belongs to him, and he has no power over Me.] But [Satan is coming and] I do as the Father has commanded Me, so that the world may know (be convinced) that I love the Father and that I do only what the Father has instructed Me to do. [I act in full agreement with His orders.] Rise, let us go away from here. (John 14:30-31 Amp)

There is a body of believers that are now moving into that place of total obedience to the Father and consumed by the presence of God. It’s a place of total surrender and there the enemy will be unable to find a place in them. They will walk in the power and demonstrate the kingdom as it was in the beginning. God’s word is creative and full of power. It is without hindrance and has no restrictions. It is full of force; He has given us all authority.

The woes of this world; fear, infirmities, sorrow, torment, plagues, poverty etc., have no hold on us. We have been set free by the blood of Jesus and seated in heavenly places. We are not bound by the woes of this world but loosed into the glory and splendor of His light, power, knowledge, understanding, wisdom and obedience.

Key to Love

Love is the universal key that unlocks the heart of mankind and brings solemnly home the lost and forbidden. Love is the greatest tool to salvation. It’s a language that needs no words. It’s the heartbeat of the Father leaning toward His children that brings a longing in their heart to cling to His robe. Love is never ending!

Not everything we do in life seems pleasant to our flesh. Sometimes we encounter unlikely situations that rub us the wrong way or that don’t seem fair or right. Somehow it doesn’t fit into our schedule or our way of thinking. At times we feel like life hasn’t dealt us a very good hand. None of us are exempt from bad or difficult things happening in our life. But one key to remember that will help overcome difficult situations is that in all things we do, do them as unto the Lord.

1 Corinthians 13

I Corinthians 13 is called the love chapter because Paul eloquently describes the characteristics of the true nature of God. Christ is His Son and He demonstrated the fullness of His Father’s nature. Now we are children of God and are called to walk in the same likeness of our Father and Brother. And the way we do this is to be a vessel of His love, following His life’s pattern in these scriptures.

God is Love. (1 John 4:8) The whole essence of His being is love. I like the Amplified version of this chapter because it best describes what love is and what is not.

Love endures long and is patient and kind; love never is envious nor boils over with jealousy, is not boastful or vainglorious, does not display itself haughtily. It is not conceited (arrogant and inflated with pride); it is not rude (unmannerly) and does not act unbecomingly. Love (God’s love in us) does not insist on its own rights or its own way, for it is not self-seeking; it is not touchy or fretful or resentful; it takes no account of the evil done to it [it pays no attention to a suffered wrong]. It does not rejoice at injustice and unrighteousness, but rejoices when right and truth prevail, Love bears up under anything and everything that comes, is ever ready to believe the best of every person, its hopes are fadeless under all circumstances, and it endures everything [without weakening]. Love never fails [never fades out or becomes obsolete or comes to an end]. (1 Corinthians 13:4-8a Amp)

We can have great faith and demonstrate the miraculous but if we have not love, we are nothing. (1 Corinthians 13:2)

The Blood of the Lamb

The Overcomers

And they overcame him by the blood of the Lamb and by the word of their testimony, and they did not love their lives to the death. (Revelation 12:11)

In this vision I woke up and was completely dressed but there was blood on my chest. As I began to check myself, I found there was blood on my pants also. I wondered where I was bleeding from and I took off my clothes. It was like the Lord had taken a paintbrush and was painting His blood on the body of Christ. We overcome by the blood of the Lamb and the word of our testimonies. I felt this was saying that the body of Christ is going to have testimonies to share. And we need to apply this blood often.

Why was it on my pants? I have always believed that from my belt down is my base nature and I believe this was saying that the blood of Jesus was covering my base nature. From my belt up I’ve always felt was my spiritual nature. The blood of Jesus is really covering our spiritual nature now so we can enter in to what He has done.

It’s a time that we can literally wrap our self in the blood of Jesus and it will overcome all of our enemies. What Jesus did on the cross by the shedding of His blood, defeated all of our enemies. And I believe we are coming to the knowledge of the power of the blood.

Great Tribulation

Those who have gone through overwhelming trials and tremendous testing are like those mentioned in Revelation 7 who are coming out of the great tribulation. They are from every nation, tribe, tongue and peoples that remain standing because they endured the testing and remained faithful. Therefor they are clothed with white robes and cry out for the harvest.

And crying out with a loud voice, saying, “Salvation belongs to our God who sits on the throne, and to the Lamb!”(Revelation 7:10)

These are the overcomers that have withstood the test of time and combatted the enemy with the blood of the Lamb and the power of the Word. These overcomers stood for righteousness for the sake of the cross and did not let the enemy defeat them. They dedicated their whole being to the purpose of the cross and rose up against the enemy when he came to kill, steal and destroy. Because they knew the heart of the Father they made their decrees to establish His word (Job 22:28) and sent forth His word to accomplish the Father’s will and it did not return void. (Isaiah 55:11)

Then one of the elders answered, saying to me, “Who are these `arrayed in white robes, and where did they come from?” And I said to him, “Sir, you know.” So he said to me, “These are the ones who come out of the great tribulation, and washed their robes and made them white in the blood of the Lamb. (Revelation 7:13-14)

Those who have diligently sought the Lord and have intimate relationship with Him have reached a place of maturity in the spirit. They dwell in the presence of the Lamb who will shepherd them and lead them to living fountains of waters. They have learned to draw upon the living waters of Christ for nourishment. Their testimony is that of the Lord Jesus Christ who has come in the flesh and set us free from sin and death.

Light and Power

Bob had a vision of a sword of light and power; it was like uranium power. It was so powerful that nothing on earth could withstand its power. He saw the sword hanging on a blood-red wall in a square room; the other side of the room was green. Bob was told that it was time for this sword to be released and it could only be released by the blood-red room from where it was hanging. The blood-red room represents the blood of Jesus Christ that the church no longer preaches. The blood of Jesus Christ cleanses us from all unrighteousness and contains all power over the enemy. The green wall represents inspired teachers. These teachers are going to begin to teach about the blood of Jesus Christ and how there’s nothing more powerful in all the earth that the blood of Jesus.

It’s time we get back to teaching about the blood and pleading the blood of Jesus over our lives; especially over the viruses that are coming. These viruses can only be taken out by the blood of Jesus. It’s time we plead the blood over our houses because the enemy cannot enter in passed the blood. When the blood is on the lintels of our houses none of these death spirits can trespass.

The Israelites took some of the blood and put it on the two doorposts and the lintel of the house where they partook of the lamb. The death spirit passed over the house of all those who applied the blood to their doorposts on the night it came to kill the first born in Egypt.

Now the blood shall be a sign for you on the houses where you are. And when I see the blood, I will pass over you; and the plague shall not be on you to destroy you when I strike the land of Egypt. (Exodus 12:13)

Serpents and Scorpions

Behold! I have given you authority and power to trample upon serpents and scorpions, and [physical and mental strength and ability] over all the power that the enemy [possesses]; and nothing shall in any way harm you. (Luke 10:19 Amp)

Scripture clearly speaks about the Lord giving us authority over serpents and scorpions. That authority is the blood of Jesus Christ. Many years ago we prayed about the meaning of the serpent and scorpion. We found that when the serpent strikes at you it represents death coming to assault you. However, when the scorpion strikes at you, major sickness befalls you.

Recently I saw there were two plagues coming to the nations, especially the United States. One plague was influenza while the other was like influenza in nature. The scorpion represented the second plague. The serpent has been killing through influenza while the scorpion-like influenza results are severe illness that could kill you. By applying the blood of Jesus we take authority over these plagues and cause them to die.

Inspired Teachers

We need inspired teachers to bring understanding about the advantage of applying the blood over our lives. Often time’s sickness enters in through unrepentant sin in our lives. Each time the Holy Spirit convicts us of sin, we need to repent and put it under the blood of Jesus. Then it won’t rise up against us and have an effect on our lives. The Lord has already given us all authority and this authority can only be worked through the blood of Jesus.

There are too many old Christians dying off now and many young ones are coming into authority but they lack understanding about the complete power of the blood. It’s the blood of Jesus Christ that raises the dead, heals the sick, cleanses the leper and cast Satan out of the church. We need to get back into Matthew 10:8 and begin to raise up disciples because its harvest time. Some of the best laborers are being taken out by these plagues. It’s time that the body of Christ and intercessors raise up and take authority over these plagues so we can get on with the harvest.

Sword of Power

Before Christ came, the priests took the blood into the holy place. Once a year they took the blood into the holy of holies to the mercy seat. (Leviticus 16:2) Jesus took the blood into the mercy seat once and for all when He rent the veil giving us access to enter in. the green wall we spoke about earlier represents the holiest of holies.

This hope we have as an anchor of the soul, both sure and steadfast, and which enters the Presence behind the veil, (Hebrews 6:19)

The sword is hanging on the red wall which represents the blood of Jesus Christ and all authority which has been given to the church. Now it’s time to release it through inspired teachers. This powerful sword is the revelation that’s in the heart of the Father and He wants to release it to the body of Christ. He’s giving us the names of viruses and plagues so we can come into agreement with the Father and take authority over them.

Communion

Bob saw a family sitting in a circle each one holding their cup and bread as they took communion together. Different members would take a turn expressing their personal affection for what the bread and the cup meant to them. It so pleased the Father to watch a family joined together in unity giving honor to His Son.

Jesus told His disciples to eat of His body and drink of His blood and to do this in remembrance of Him.

And as they were eating, Jesus took bread, blessed and broke it, and gave it to the disciples and said, “Take, eat; this is My body.” Then He took the cup, and gave thanks, and gave it to them, saying, “Drink from it, all of you. For this is My blood of the new covenant, which is shed for many for the remission of sins. (Matthew 26:26-28)

The Apostle Paul recounts the Lord’s supper in 1 Corinthians 11 and he takes it a step farther as he explains why we need to examine ourselves first.

Therefore whoever eats this bread or drinks this cup of the Lord in an unworthy manner will be guilty of the body and blood of the Lord. But let a man examine himself, and so let him eat of the bread and drink of the cup. For he who eats and drinks in an unworthy manner eats and drinks judgment to himself, not discerning the Lord’s body. For this reason many are weak and sick among you, and many sleep. For if we would judge ourselves, we would not be judged. (1 Corinthians 11:27-30)

We are called to be a holy temple of God sanctified and set apart for His service. Therefore we need to take daily inventory of our life and repent for anything unholy that we are guilty of retaining in our being. For example: if we hold unforgiveness, hatred or bitterness toward anyone then we must repent of these things. Christians are supposed to walk in the fruit of the spirit (Galations 5:22-23) displaying the nature of Christ. However our flesh gets in the way too often and we let it dictate to us instead. Then we speak out of hurt, disappointment and fear instead of love.

We need the Holy Spirit to guide us in all things. And when we come together for communion or even if we are taking it alone, we need to ask the Holy Spirit to show us anything that would hinder our fellowship with Him. The Holy Spirit is the Spirit of Truth and He will reveal our heart with tenderness and love. When He reveals unforgiveness or bitterness, etc., simply repent. The only person we’re fooling is our self, not God. That’s why its self-examination. No one can do it for you. It’s between you and God but you need to initiate it.

For if we would judge ourselves, we would not be judged. (1 Corinthians 11:31)

Years ago the Lord called me (Bonnie) to come sup with Him. He told me to eat of His flesh and drink of His blood daily. As I began to do this early in the morning He began to teach me from His Word. It wasn’t merely eating bread and drinking grape juice, it was very personal and intimate. Through this act of obedience the Holy Spirit began to shine His light on those places in my soul that were not set apart unto Him. As I repented of my ungodliness He filled those places with the love of the Father, the joy of the Lord and the fruit of the Spirit. My desire was no longer for the things of this world but for intimacy with the Father, Son and Holy Spirit.

Church Leaders Commune Together

I believe that as the Father was pleased to see a family gathered and taking communion, He will be greatly pleased when church leaders come together in intimate fellowship to honor His Son. It’s for the communion of the brethren joined together as one body in remembrance of Christ’ love for His body that He went to the cross. We have a greater understanding today of the practice of communion than the disciples did. The disciples’ understanding at that point was only the life of Jesus. Today we have knowledge of His life, death and power of His resurrection and can partake of it daily.

New Walk in the Church

Call to Morality

I saw that there will be a new walk in the church. It will begin with us being obedient to the written word of God and coming into a new righteousness in the church. There will be a new moral attitude for the Holy Spirit will be dealing with morals this year. Many that are immoral will turn to righteousness.

Those who practice damnable sin will be called to repent and the Father will forgive them. But if they don’t repent, their sins will remain even though they may attend a church.

Blessed are those who do His commandments, that they may have the right to the tree of life, and may enter through the gates into the city. But outside are dogs and sorcerers and sexually immoral and murderers and idolaters, and whoever loves and practices a lie. (Revelation 22:14-15)

Do you not know that the unrighteous will not inherit the kingdom of God? Do not be deceived. Neither fornicators, nor idolaters, nor adulterers, nor homosexuals, nor sodomites, nor thieves, nor covetous, nor drunkards, nor revilers, nor extortioners will inherit the kingdom of God. (1 Corinthians 6:9-10)

These damnable sins include adultery, homosexuality, thievery & cowardice according to Revelation 22 and 1 Corinthians 6. These are sins that the church is willing to overlook in order to maintain attendance and be politically correct. However they are in violation of scripture. This is not what God says and when we stray from scripture and become man pleasers we tread on thin ice. It’s time the church gets back to the Word of God and leads the sheep in the path of righteousness for the sake of the cross Christ died for. If we don’t shed light on the truth of the Word, we condemn the sinner to eternal damnation.

It takes a coward to lie, deceive and blatantly twist the word of God to make it palatable and fit immoral lifestyles. In Revelation 21:8 the coward is the first one mentioned that would have their part in the lake of fire. Persecution will always follow the truth but I’d rather take the persecution now than stand before God and know that I led people the wrong way by not speaking the truth. I don’t want their blood on my hands.

But the cowardly, unbelieving, abominable, murderers, sexually immoral, sorcerers, idolaters, and all liars shall have their part in the lake which burns with fire and brimstone, which is the second death.” (Revelation 21:8)

The truth will always bring conviction of sin to the soul. And it’s through conviction we repent of our sin and receive eternal life. By all means we must love the sinner and hate their sin. If we truly love with the love of the Lord, we will always be truthful. It is the truth that sets us free from damnable sins. If we walk in love, we will walk in truth.

And you shall know the truth, and the truth shall make you free.” (John 8:32)

Death of the Lone Rangers

There’s a calling to the church for peace with one another so we can accomplish the things that are in the Father’s heart. I saw that the church had been doing warfare with one another and had no agreement. If they don’t come together in agreement then the church will have a tremendous problem in what is going to transpire.

Many major leaders will step down this year because they can’t take the pressure. By doing this it will make it possible for the churches to join together in unity. A lone ranger, no matter how anointed he is, if not joined with others is really looking for a collision.

Many have risen to fame and fortune so quickly without the tests that try man’s soul and builds strong character. It’s only through tests that we mature in wisdom and character. And the character we must develop is love.

Return of the Dove Company

Rubik’s Cube Prophecy

On January 12, 2007 Bob had a vision of an object in the sands of time, so he started to dig it out. He kept digging all through the night uncovering it. When he finally uncovered it he realized it was a Rubik’s cube.

The bottom part was red; the middle was blue and the top purple. So he looked into the cube only to find it was hollow. He tried to line it up but couldn’t even budge it. Then he heard this; “it will take many youth in unity to line up this Rubik’s cube. And when they line it up, where there were holes in the cube, the power and glory of God will come out.”

So all night long he worked on the cube but could not understand what was going on. He knew it was important yet could not accomplish it. After carefully examining it; he counted its sides. There were four sides and a bottom and top equaling six sides in all and this was the number of man. And when these six were lined up man would see the power and glory of God again.

Bob shared this word at Morningstar Church that evening where Lou Engels and the Call were meeting. The following day, January 13th the cover page of Yahoo told of a tournament that was held in San Francisco, CA. where teens were competing for title on the fastest time in putting together the Rubik’s cube. In one event they competed blindfolded and another event was done one-handed.

Understanding the Prophecy

In the natural, the Rubik’s Cube has six colors however in Bob’s vision it only had three; red, blue and purple. I believe the Lord was giving a more significant meaning to this cube. Red was the color on bottom, which represents the blood of Jesus and the foundation for salvation. It’s where we all must begin our spiritual walk with Jesus. Moving to the middle of the cube blue was the color, which represents revelation of the Son of Heaven. We move onward and upward in Christ where our revelation increases in knowledge and understanding of the Word. Purple being the color on top represents the royal priesthood where the manifested sons and daughters dwell in His presence.

The number of man is six; three are spiritual and three are soul. In man’s spirit he is conscience, Holy Spirit and wisdom of the ages. And in his soul he is mind, will and emotions. If man stays his mind on the Lord, He will give him perfect peace. Then man’s will is to do the things of the Lord and his desire will be to stay free of the demonic realm by dwelling in God’s presence. These six things must be submitted to God. It’s our entire being.

The Rubik’s Cube is just one example of something that interests the youth and they are the winners. They have been blind in the spirit but now will put things together. It’s as if their hands have been tied behind their back because each time they reach out for truth they get sidelined by false doctrine. They have heard things like you can’t eat certain foods or do certain things. You must earn your salvation by works and by the way you dress and wear your hair. But the youth are looking for truth and as they find it they really go for it. They need to be grounded in righteousness, by being obedient to the written word of God, and sanctification, which is holiness. It will take some time yet they will achieve it quickly by having righteous teachers.

There’s a great number of youth that are already moving into the light of the Spirit at a rapid pace. They are laboring together in unity with the Holy Spirit instead of jealousy and strife. There’s a greater level of maturity among them as they storm the gates of Hell and overtake the kingdom of darkness with zeal and tenacity. It’s teamwork as they follow the Holy Spirit. These are the youth that hit the streets sharing the gospel and looking for those who have lost their way in search of the truth. Their heart is evangelism and loving the sinner back to life.

Birthing of the Dove Company

There was a birthing of the dove company March 17, 2006 when thousands of dove feathers supernaturally appeared on a First Nation’s blanket in our home. We knew it was a sign that the Holy Spirit was setting up residence in His people. In that seven-year season God established His foundations of apostles and prophets. And this next season He will be establishing a place of cohabitation. His living stones will be coming together in the temple. (Ephesians 2:21) This season will be one of supernatural faith and power.

having been built on the foundation of the apostles and prophets, Jesus Christ Himself being the chief cornerstone, in whom the whole building, being fitted together, grows into a holy temple in the Lord, in whom you also are being built together for a dwelling place of God in the Spirit. (Ephesians 2:20-22)

Return of the Dove

Early August of this year we saw the return of the white dove, in fact there were three of them sitting on power lines near our home. We hadn’t seen a white dove for over four years or so and our hearts leaped with joy and great expectation of what the Holy Spirit is going to do. Over the years Bob has watched for the white dove as a sign of the Holy Spirit being present. The fact they appeared on power lines indicates that this time the Holy Spirit is coming in power like we’ve not experienced before.

The Holy Spirit is our conscience and the Holy Spirit represents the dove. (Luke 3:22) These doves mean we’re going to have a visitation of the Holy Spirit. The Rubik’s Cube was a prophecy of the Holy Spirit and an example of how the youth would move in their conscience and reveal the extraordinary.

Noah’s Three Doves

When the waters had receded for forty days Noah’s sent out a raven. Ravens represent uncleanness and he had to discharge it from the ark. Then Noah sent out a dove three separate times. The first time she returned because she found no resting place and Noah drew her back to him and the ark. I believe this represents the remnant that will be present in this new ark of His light. Like the dove, as the remnant began to move forward there was so much confusion and discord in the body of Christ she had to return to the holy place of intimacy with God and find His rest. She still needed more time for preparation during those troubled times.

He also sent out from himself a dove, to see if the waters had receded from the face of the ground. But the dove found no resting place for the sole of her foot, and she returned into the ark to him, for the waters were on the face of the whole earth. So he put out his hand and took her, and drew her into the ark to himself. And he waited yet another seven days, and again he sent the dove out from the ark. Then the dove came to him in the evening, and behold, a freshly plucked olive leaf was in her mouth; and Noah knew that the waters had receded from the earth. So he waited yet another seven days and sent out the dove, which did not return again to him anymore. (Genesis 8:8-12)

After seven days Noah sent the same dove out the second time. This time she returned in the evening with an olive leaf in her mouth. Although Noah knew the waters had receded from the earth, he waited yet another seven days. I believe this represents the remnant that after finding the rest of God stepped out again in faith filled with the Holy Spirit. Although she began to speak the inspired word of God there was little demonstration of power. The remnant was still learning patience through perseverance and persecution.

After yet another seven days, Noah released the dove again and this time she did not return to him. I believe the body of Christ has been in a twenty-one year season of preparation for ministry for the greater works. She tried to step out prematurely but had no place to rest except in the Father. So she returned to her first love. Then she picked up momentum by spending time in the word and gained wisdom and understanding through inspired teaching. And she learned how to better discern good from evil and truth from untruth. There was a greater level of maturity that transpired in the body of Christ through love and obedience.

Most assuredly, I say to you, he who believes in Me, the works that I do he will do also; and greater works than these he will do, because I go to My Father. (John 14:12)

Message of the Dove

The message of the dove is “these are my beloved sons and daughters in whom I am well pleased!” This time she goes forth as the ark of His covenant of love knowing her place in God because He is resident in her at all times by His Holy Spirit.

And the Holy Spirit descended in bodily form like a dove upon Him, and a voice came from heaven which said, “You are My beloved Son; in You I am well pleased.”(Luke 3:22)

These sons and daughters are ready for the greater works and will go forth into all the nations in power evangelism. They are filled with the Holy Spirit and resurrection power. Every place the soles of their feet shall touch they will possess for the kingdom of God. No weapon that is formed against them shall prosper and in all things they do, it will be to glorify the Lord.

Baptism of Fire

Second Birthing

Bob was handed a huge white egg and as it was placed in his hand it began to hatch open. As he drew closer to examine the egg, he saw that it had fire inside and it was like a birthing of fire.

This egg represents a new birthing and new life because it represents the second birthing of the baptism of fire. This baptism will be far greater than Pentecost and more powerful than Azusa Street of recent times. I believe we’re all getting ready to be birthed a second time in fire. This was the timing and we will see the fire of God this year. (Hebrews 6:5)

John answered, saying to all, “I indeed baptize you with water; but One mightier than I is coming, whose sandal strap I am not worthy to loose. He will baptize you with the Holy Spirit and fire. (Luke 3:16)

It’s the same kind of fire as the burning bush that was not consumed. I believe that now is a time of commissioning like when Moses received his instructions. When this egg opens, the wisdom that will be given is that of the Father’s will because it will reveal the Father’s heart to us. Then our only testing will be obedience to that which the Father puts in our conscience.

This baptism of fire means that plagues and viruses cannot cling to it. No demonic control can survive around it and the enemy cannot trouble you. The baptism of fire will bring in holiness and holiness is one of the main words this year. God is a holy God and when we are consumed by this baptism of fire, anything unholy that comes into our presence will not be able to stand. The power of this consuming fire will cause demons to flee and sickness, disease, infirmities and plagues to die instantly. There will be no question that the power of God is resident in His people.

Highway of Holiness

I saw that we had been working on a roadway and were just near finishing it. The road was made so you could drive up the mountain. I felt this was the highway of holiness of Isaiah 35 and I think this year there’s going to be more emphasis on holiness than ever before. We are called to make the highway of holiness presentable so people can drive on it. If you walked on this road it would take quite a while. But I feel the Lord wants it to be made possible for you to get there quicker.

A highway shall be there, and a road, And it shall be called the Highway of Holiness. The unclean shall not pass over it, But it shall be for others. Whoever walks the road, although a fool, Shall not go astray. No lion shall be there, Nor shall any ravenous beast go up on it; It shall not be found there. But the redeemed shall walk there, And the ransomed of the Lord shall return, And come to Zion with singing, With everlasting joy on their heads. They shall obtain joy and gladness, And sorrow and sighing shall flee away. (Isaiah 35:8-10)

We were nearly finished working on it so people could drive right up on top of the mountain and park. This is a year of holiness and there will be a quietness that the body needs. At different times they will come to the mountain top just to think on the Lord and rest in His holiness.

Conditions for Holiness

The project we were finishing at the very top of the mountain was the highest way in God. We had worked on this mountain road so we could navigate it by auto. And that auto means being really impressed with the Lord. The conditions for getting on the highway of holiness are in Isaiah 55 which means your thoughts must line up with God’s. If your thoughts are in agreement with God’s, your actions and deeds will follow.

“For My thoughts are not your thoughts, Nor are your ways My ways,” says the Lord. (Isaiah 55:8)

Many Christians are coming into the Spirit of Holiness this year and that is the Spirit of Resurrection in Romans 1:4. We are called to be holy as the Lord Thy God is Holy (Leviticus 19:2). Then we have the power to heal the sick, raise the dead and do the greater works. The Spirit of Resurrection is coming to the remnant so they can bring thousands into salvation by knowing the way and that way is holiness through obedience to Isaiah 55:8.

We had been working on the road going up a mountain and had it graded down and graveled so you could drive on it. We just needed to finish it at the very top so people could drive up and park and look into the heavens. I believe this is saying that the heavens are going to be open this year. So expect to receive greater revelation than ever before. Then take it down the mountain road and into the cities and villages and watch them be transformed as you deliver them from demonic oppression, plagues and disease. When the glory rests upon you like it did Moses, no demon will be able to resist its’ presence.

Oh, that You would rend the heavens! That You would come down! That the mountains might shake at Your presence— (Isaiah 64:1)

Bob’s Night Visions

Paralyzing Fear

I saw that it was a year of paralyzing fear from the past coming to test man so that he could overcome this fear once and for all. Then he’ll begin to believe the Lord Jesus Christ in a greater measure than he ever did before. This paralyzing fear has held back many in the body of Christ.

What the Holy Spirit is now going to do for those affected by fear is release all of their thoughts to them so they can look over these paralyzing fears from their past. Then they will make a decision to no longer go through these things. For what the Holy Spirit is calling them to do is to go through it once and for all and be done with the fears of the past.

In Romans 8 Paul says that nothing can separate him from the love of God but there’s one thing he forgot; that’s his past. Later in his ministry Paul says I have overcome my past. This is what hinders so many in the body of Christ and this is how they will be set free from their past. They shall go through it and be done with it once and for all. Then their belief will come forth-bringing faith for them to do the greater works.

That which we have held onto God is now shining His light on to bring the revelation of the past into the present and make it available for the future. Once our fears of the past are dealt with we will be armed and dangerous. We will put our fears under the blood of Jesus and paralyze the enemy preventing him from destroying our faith.

Fear and Confusion

I saw that fear and confusion would literally paralyze people. They were horribly confused because they were so used to doing things one way and their way wasn’t working anymore. Things will change in ways we least expect this year. I saw there would be a change in electricity and power. I saw the utilities that we live on were going to change. I didn’t see them getting very bad but it was the fear of them that controlled people.

There’s coming a testing in utilities and finances this year but we’ve got to get used to change and stay in belief. So have no fear for the future because it’s in the hand of Jesus. Give up fear, especially of the past and trust the Lord to bring you through this time of testing because this is the season of faith.

Terrorism on the Rise

The whole world will be terrified and I feel that the threat of terrorism and terrorism itself is going to really give this nation a paralyzing fear. I saw panic stricken people not knowing what to do, but this fear paralyzes them so that they can’t do anything.

I think some things that will bring this paralyzing fear are the economy and shaking in the housing market. One thing that will paralyze people is fear of losing their jobs and fear after they have lost them. People are losing faith in our government and allowing fear to enter in concerning our government and the leaders of this nation. Those in our government that provoked these untruths will come to their end as their lies are revealed. And all of those who have believed their lies will realize that things are not the way the government provoked them to believe.

I believe there’s going to be shaking in the earth, like earthquakes and other things that are coming to shake us. Our weather patterns will continue going haywire. Floods and fire will remain with us until the redeemed of the Lord say so. This means that the churches need to come together and begin to say so. They need to begin to pray with one another and cry out to God for mercy. They need to come together in unity for a common union or communion with one another. We will see great power released through the unity of the brethren.

Winners

Winners’ eyes will be opened to see they are losers and losers will have their eyes opened to see that they are winners. Many people are well content where they are because they feel all things are for them. Therefore they feel they have plenty. But if Christ isn’t first in their life they shall lose that which they now have. It can only be kept by believing and obeying. However, there’s some that don’t have very much but they’ve been faithful in all things. They’ve had little – now get ready for much!

Flower in Bloom

The flower will bloom on the vine this year. For the believers it’s a blessing of a lifetime. It will bring forth greater fruit then we’ve ever known before and also greater blessings to those who believe.

‘Your mother was like a vine in your bloodline, Planted by the waters, Fruitful and full of branches Because of many waters. (Ezekiel 19:10)

I believe this is saying that the mother church in the book of Acts will be resurrected. Once again the church will operate in the power of the Holy Spirit as she returns to her foundation as they were in the book of Acts. The first church was known for its Acts of the Holy Spirit and power. They met together daily, took communion and fellowshipped in one accord. They followed the doctrines of Christ and demonstrated the awe of God leading many to repentance and salvation. They operated in signs and wonders and many were added to the church daily. Before Jesus ascended He said:

But you shall receive power when the Holy Spirit has come upon you; and you shall be witnesses to Me in Jerusalem, and in all Judea and Samaria, and to the end of the earth.”(Acts 1:8)

We have, greater than ever, opportunity today to reach the end of the earth with the gospel of the good news. This second church of Acts will be fruitful and multiply as the harvest begins and continues throughout all the earth. It’s a never-ending harvest that radiates with power, signs, wonders and innumerable salvations.

Circuit Riders

Silver Ring

I saw a bright white light coming out of heaven. It was about a mile wide and reminded me of a road. I thought, “Oh boy, and it’s coming to Charlotte!” And it did come to Charlotte but it didn’t stop there; it kept going and I saw it go to several other cities. Then as I watched, I saw a strange thing. It turned back like a ring and that ring became a silver ring.

In the vision I was crying out for understanding and this is what I heard:

The ring is like the Lord ringing up His circuit riders. It’s time for those who have been delivering the word to really seek Him with a whole heart because they will surely find Him. I was told that the circle represented a new anointing for the circuit riders. A circuit rider is a person who is sent out because he leaves his church and goes to other churches. Some will even go throughout the world and start churches. The Lord told me that He released them several years ago to go to other places and even other nations.

In the past He had given them small things to do. So it’s like they were in a small ring and had a small ring of influence. They’ve been tested in their obedience to small things. And those who have been obedient in small things are now going to be released by rings that went all over the world. I believe we’re getting ready for evangelism to go all over the world.

A circuit rider delivers the mail to people all over the world but he has to go back to his post office to get new mail. All of our post offices are the church we attend. So we will need to attend our home church and rest up at different times and get the mail and the strength to deliver it.

Breaker Anointing

This is a time of a new anointing for the circuit rider. All the power we have in electricity comes through a circuit. So I believe this is saying these circuit riders are coming with tremendous power. The Lord is now saying, “Go to the nations so that I may give you the nations!”

Ask of Me, and I will give You The nations for Your inheritance, And the ends of the earth for Your possession. (Psalm 2:8)

These are the circuit riders and it is their time of release. None of them are novices. They are ones who have been faithful in the small things and now they will be tested to see if they will be faithful in larger things. The road they will now travel has been enlarged and reaches farther than ever before because it’s worldwide.

We need the circuit riders to go and reveal to us the mail of heaven and this will please the Father. They will bring in the signs and wonders by power. This power will reveal Christ in many different ways including healing and salvation. Get ready for the circuit riders to take to the road. I believe they will do this before this year ends. Get ready for testimonies on a scale that we haven’t seen before. The Lord Jesus and His name are getting ready to glorify the Father.

I’ve seen that the routes were over the United States and I believe some of these circuit riders are already going to other nations. But now that’s going to increase and so is their anointing. In the past the United States hasn’t had much of an anointing nor have the circuit riders. But I believe that now there’s going to be cities that will be greatly impacted by these circuit riders. Some will lead entire cities to the Lord. We’re getting ready for testimonies of miracles, signs and wonders in the United States. John 14:13-14 says that signs and wonders glorify the Father. I believe you’re getting ready to hear the Father glorified in powerful signs and wonders.

And whatever you ask in My name, that I will do, that the Father may be glorified in the Son. If you ask anything in My name, I will do it. (John 14:13-14)

Get ready for salvations. The main purpose of these circuit riders is to reveal salvation to the lost and I believe they are being released right now and will be released the rest of this year and in the years to come.

If you have a heart for this, really seek the Lord. If He hasn’t prepared you, He can so you can accomplish and carry the words of God throughout the nation. Get ready for the anointed word of God to be delivered in America by these circuit riders with power.

Message of the Circuit Riders

The message that the circuit riders will deliver is “the Father loves you.” The Father wants to cohabitate with you in the spirit (Ephesians 2:22.) So get ready for the living temple of God and for the presence of the Father to cohabitate with His sons and daughters. The temple itself is the Lord Jesus Christ and the living stones likened to Him joined together in a total complete unity.

The circuit riders will go forth throughout the whole earth with the breaker anointing releasing power of the word as the Holy Spirit endues them with power from on high. This power goes forth on the wind (Ecclesiastes 1:6) so everyone born of the Spirit will recognize its sound and salvation shall be plentiful as the prodigals come home.

The wind goes toward the south, And turns around to the north; The wind whirls about continually, And comes again on its circuit. (Ecclesiastes 1:6)

Out of the mouth of the fish the blessings come. The coin is grace, evangelism and a spiritual marriage. Get ready to see the release of power like the earth has never experienced before. I believe the white light out of heaven is the glory of God in power being released to touch the whole earth through these circuit riders.

The White Warhorse

Bob hasn’t seen the white warhorse for seven years, but he saw this beautiful white warhorse on the Day of Atonement. This year and he was heading east off the mountains of North Carolina. He’s coming out of the counties and countryside and going into the cities. This means that he’s moving from small meetings and heading to larger ones to help set people free. This will be a year of great deliverance to those who believe. So get ready for large meetings.

The white warhorse is strong and exhibits great strength and power. He will be carrying the circuit riders from city to city as they deliver their message of love. He is male which indicates the spirit man. So get ready to see demonstration power released in these meetings as the circuit riders and the white horse work in tandem.

Parable of the Coin

Uncovering the Lost Coin

In a trance I saw earth that had been spaded up like with one spade. I looked at the earth and on top of it was a coin. I looked at the coin and it was a silver shekel. I asked “what is this?” The Lord told me, “That which is lost has been found and it’s two places in scripture.” The same coin was like two stories; the parable of the lost coin from Luke 15 and the temple tax from Mark 17.

Marriage Dowry

One was the shekel that the woman lost and she went through the house and looked everywhere to find it because it was the top coin in the marriage dowry. She couldn’t get married without it. So that which was lost, she has found.

“Or what woman, having ten silver coins, if she loses one coin, does not light a lamp, sweep the house, and search carefully until she finds it? And when she has found it, she calls her friends and neighbors together, saying, ‘Rejoice with me, for I have found the piece which I lost!’ Likewise, I say to you, there is joy in the presence of the angels of God over one sinner who repents.”(Luke 15:8-10)

I believe the woman is the church and we’re getting ready for a marriage of Isaiah 62:3-4 because the Father is blessing the marriage. Then the Lord is taking the hand of the royal diadem (the bride). The church will then have the Father over it and it will be a family of believers. And what we believe in we will receive and what we doubt, we’ll do without. That doing without is coming to an end and that which we believe is getting ready to produce faith. Faith will come out of our belief and we’ll see a change in things. So get ready to for faith.

The Temple Tax

Peter and Jesus went up to the temple to pray. When they got to the temple the guards wouldn’t let them in because there was a temple tax of ½ shekel apiece. Jesus was the Temple but they didn’t recognize Him. He and Peter went outside and the Lord told Peter, “go down to the lake and there will be a fish that you’ll catch. When you do, take the coin out of the fish’s mouth.” So Peter did what the Lord told him to do. He went down to the lake and caught the first fish and removed the silver shekel from its mouth and brought it back to Jesus. Then Peter paid the tax for both of them and they entered the temple.

When they had come to Capernaum, those who received the temple tax came to Peter and said, “Does your Teacher not pay the temple tax?” (Matthew 17:24 Amp)

Get ready for the Lord to be welcomed into His temple now. Things are changing here too because He’ll be recognized. His temple is being made now in Ephesians 2:21 on the foundation of apostles and prophets. The purpose is for cohabitation with our Father. That temple is coming into place now with living stones. It’s a round temple that no wind can get hold of to harm in any way. There the Father will cohabitate with us in the spirit. Get ready now for the living stones to be built into a living temple of relationships and intimacy joining together the body of Christ in a common purpose.

1 John 1-5

The anointing this year is on the book of First John. Everything we need for this year is in these chapters. John was called the Apostle of love so that is why his greatest emphasis is on love. God is love and John understood this and his relationship with Christ was in knowing the Master loved him. He was just a young man with a vast understanding and acceptance of Jesus’ love toward all mankind. He opened his heart to receive it and bless others through it. My personal thought is that is why the Lord chose John to reveal the book of Revelation through. Because He knew it would be written by love.

In these five short power packed chapters John clearly describes the spiritual truths of light, love and life and how to have a deeper relationship with God. He explains how if we love the world, the love of the Father is not in us. Although John beautifully describes many spiritual truths and warnings of deception in the last hour, his greatest emphasis is love and intimacy with God. There’s a great importance he’s driving home in 1 John. We must understand our position in God and not partake of the things of this world. Love God and know that He loves us. If God is Love (1 John 4:8) and we are His children (1 John 3:2), then we must also be vessels of His love. And by being these vessels we demonstrate the Father’s love in every area of our life and to all peoples of every tribe, tongue and nation.

Overview of 1 John

John begins with testimony of the bodily existence of our Lord Jesus Christ (1:1-4). Since God is light, fellowship with Him must result in confession of our sin before Christ and our walking in light (1:5-2:2). To know Christ is to keep His commandment of love and walk as He did (2:6). One cannot be in the light and hate his brother or love the world (2:7-17).

The presence of antichrists, who deny that Jesus is the Christ, is a sign of the end times, but true believers rest secure in the anointing of the Holy Spirit (2:18-27). Since God is righteous, believers are to be righteous in their lives also. Whoever abides in Christ does not continue to sin habitually or constantly (2:28-3:10).

Christian love is not something merely to talk about, but it takes action. (3:11-18) Active love gives us confidence before God (3:19-24). A person must examine various spiritual manifestations to determine if they are of God; only teachers who confess that Jesus Christ has come in the flesh are of God (4:1-6). In His love God sent His Son as an atoning sacrifice for sin. As a consequence we are to love one another (4:7-21).

Faith is victory over the world (5:1-5), and there is a threefold witness to faith; the Holy Spirit, the water (baptism), and the blood (communion) (5:6-12). Christians are assured that God hears and grants their requests (5:13-15). And the letter concludes with assurance that the Son of God is sufficient to save (5:18-21).

Long Cold Winter

Get ready for a long cold winter. Bob and I both saw that there would be a lot of snow and ice this winter and temperatures would plummet in many regions of the nation. At one point there was three feet of snow on the ground and the wind was howling. People were stranded and transportation was at a halt.

Although this speaks of nature’s force it can also indicate troubled times ahead and perhaps three different situations occurring at the same time.

We saw that the righteous would not fear these troubled times whether in nature or natural situations. They remained steadfast in the Lord and went through each situation with remarkable ease. They simply stayed the course.

Blessings of Ruth

On the Day of Atonement the Lord told me to ask for the blessings of Ruth. Why I wondered and what are they? Many thoughts ran through my head so I began searching the scriptures and seeking the Lord for His answers.

Ruth was a person of strong loyalty and strong love. She really loved Naomi and was very teachable. She went into a strange land with Naomi and although she didn’t know what to do Naomi did. Naomi counseled Ruth and Ruth obeyed her to the fullness. I feel that Naomi in this respect represents the Holy Spirit. We need to totally obey what He tells us to do every day.

Ruth was loyal to Naomi. It was harvest time and after the harvest was all in Boaz would be drinking and he’d fall asleep. Naomi told Ruth she should lie at his feet once Boaz had fallen asleep, and Ruth obeyed. When Boaz awoke he was really surprised because he knew who she was. He knew that Ruth really loved her mother-in-law but I believe Boaz loved Naomi too. After all, it was her field that he bought and was gleaning.

Boaz told Ruth to go home and not to talk to anyone and he would settle this matter. There was one who was a nearer kinsman than Boaz and he would ask him to redeem Ruth. If the nearest kinsman refused, Boaz would then redeem her. So Boaz went to the kinsman and said, “Ruth is the wife of your cousin, are you going to redeem her?” The near kinsman said no because he had far too many other things to be concerned with and needed no more problems. The nearest kinsman took his shoe off and gave it to Boaz. Boaz then married Ruth, the Moabitess.

Through the bloodline of Ruth came King David and later our Lord Jesus Christ. I believe this was God saying “this is a woman who came out of darkness into light and I approve of this woman. I approve of her loyalty and her love.” She was a righteous woman that was totally loyal and obedient.

The blessings of Ruth are that you will be fruitful even in the times when there’s little. You’ll glean the harvest fields and have favor with men and God. She had such favor that the young men were told not to bother her but leave her alone so she could glean the harvest field. That’s great favor. I believe she was a beautiful woman both on the inside and the outside. Her spiritual nature showed up on the outside of her and she was very teachable and very compassionate.

Ruth gleaned in the field all day and in the evening laid all her treasures at the feet of Naomi. She didn’t keep anything back for herself. I believe the father was watching all of this and said here’s a select seed that I’m pulling out of the generations and I’m going to use her because she’s a righteous obedient woman. And because of that she’s become sanctified.

I think that laying at Boaz’ feet sanctified her for marriage and for child bearing. Ruth would bring forth future generations of kings and our Redeemer. There were two gentiles that had an inheritance in this; the other was Rahab, Boaz’ mother. Ruth was compassionate and loved deeply. She denied everything; all of her home and family to follow Naomi who became her all in all. That’s a person with great character.

Bloodline Inheritance

The blessings of Ruth are that you will be fruitful even in the times when there’s little yield. You’ll glean the harvest fields and have favor with men and God. Ruth’s blessings were an inheritance to her bloodline that remains this day through the blood of Jesus. I believe Ruth tapped into the seven Spirits of God in Isaiah 11. Obed was her son and Jesse her grandson. King David, who represents Christ, was Jesse’s son and he walked in the same intimate relationship with God that his grandmother Ruth did with Naomi. Naomi was a type and shadow of the Holy Spirit.

And there shall come forth a Shoot out of the stock of Jesse [David’s father], and a Branch out of his roots shall grow and bear fruit. And the Spirit of the Lord shall rest upon Him—the Spirit of wisdom and understanding, the Spirit of counsel and might, the Spirit of knowledge and of the reverential and obedient fear of the Lord— And shall make Him of quick understanding, and His delight shall be in the reverential and obedient fear of the Lord. (Isaiah 11:1-3a Amp)

The blessings of Ruth are dwelling in the presence of God and walking in spiritual authority by obedience to the Holy Spirit. By doing so the Spirit of wisdom, understanding, counsel, might and knowledge will rest upon you while you walk in the fear and awe of the Lord. There will be such a love relationship between you and the Lord your only desire will be to love Him and obey. And out of this love relationship spiritual blessings will flow. Then your bloodline will receive the richness of this inheritance through your obedience.

Library of Heaven

I was taken on a tour of the Library of Heaven and was amazed at its size and the volume of books it contained. Its librarians were motherly looking angels who assisted in finding any book you needed. There was no Dewey decimal system or card catalogues. The whole time I was there I felt the insurmountable presence of His love.

The Library contained all the books that have been written that glorify God yet there was space for books of the future; books of revelation and understanding man has never explored. Children’s’ books were plentiful. Some of their books were only illustrations yet they spoke volumes. Many children’s books told of their favorite Bible character like Jonah, Moses or young David as he slew the giant. In their own way they gave testimony of how each character impacted their young life and caused them to seek Jesus.

There were authors of all ages both young and old because everyone has a book on a shelf. It’s the book of our life and how we lived it for the kingdom. How we bore the cross in our heart and His testimony on our lips. There’s the widow and orphan who tell of their struggle and those who came to their rescue and assisted them. There’s the beggar who had no shoes and the cripple without a cane. The rich and poor alike all have a story to tell. Each one endured misfortune yet found Jesus in their heart.

In this library there was no place for fiction or perverse reading for it was not allowed. I didn’t see any magazines, dictionaries or atlases. But there was joy unspeakable and His glory abounded. Wisdom and Understanding joined Counsel and Might while Knowledge and Fear of the Lord accentuated His Love. No book was more important than another for each one was of greatest value to the Lord. His presence filled this Library and the His glory lined its halls.

One whole section was reserved for those who were yet to enter the kingdom and write their book. Some have yet to give their testimony of God’s love but space is available in the Heaven’s Library because no author is ever rejected. The blood of Jesus accepts each author and gives His seal of approval to each one who submits their book. Then one by one He delicately places their book on a special shelf in the Library for each book contains testimony of His abounding love.

All the books men write here on earth that glorify the Lord are stepping stones that direct mankind to the will and purposes of God. They bring greater understanding to the mysteries of the Word yet these books remain earthbound. Only the books of our life’s testimony in Jesus get placed on these heavenly shelves.

International Banker

I saw the Lord standing behind a counter and I realized it was a foreign exchange station where you would go to exchange currency. To my surprise, He had my bank account ledgers in front of Him. As I glanced down at my accounts, I could see that I had millions of dollars in many different accounts. All the finances I would need for the coming harvest was available and all I had to do was ask. Money was His business and He knew His business.

And whatever you ask in My name, that I will do, that the Father may be glorified in the Son. (John 14:13)

Now is the time for the greater works and there is an unlimited supply of finances released to the faithful stewards. There has been a time of preparation and those who have been faithful in small things are now ready to be trusted with greater things. In this time of preparation these faithful stewards learned how to divert attention away from themselves. Instead they give all glory and honor to the Lord.

Since He was the international banker, I believe finances will be released worldwide for a harvest of souls like we’ve never imagined. It’s not just for a few but also for the multitudes. Many will travel worldwide and preach the gospel while others will establish schools and training centers. Some will establish hospitals and mercy centers.

I believe this is a Malachi 3:10-11 moment where the windows of heaven will open and God will pour out abundant blessings to His faithful servants. And He will rebuke the devourer because they honor and glorify Him.

Bring all the tithes into the storehouse, That there may be food in My house, And try Me now in this, “Says the Lord of hosts, “If I will not open for you the windows of heaven And pour out for you such blessing That there will not be room enough to receive it. “And I will rebuke the devourer for your sakes, So that he will not destroy the fruit of your ground, Nor shall the vine fail to bear fruit for you in the field, “Says the Lord of hosts;(Malachi 3:10-11)

Great Expectations

I was also shown a stack of checks that was signed in the blood of Jesus “PAID IN FULL!” Judgment was rendered and the Defendant was ordered to pay the least amount possible. For example; the amount in question was $1,995.00 but they were ordered to pay $3. I believe this is saying that the Lord has us covered. Not only have our sins have been covered in His blood but our debts are paid also because these were checks from Heaven. Those things that have been great burdens to us in the natural “God has it covered.”

Now get ready for blessings to come your way. It’s a day of great expectations! Expect checks in the mail and debts paid off, claim checks to be redeemed and baskets filled to overflowing.

Bonnie’s Night Visions

Plagues and Viruses

I saw plagues and viruses like encephalitis coming this year. I believe this is a warning and we need to take action now. It’s time we exercise our authority in Christ and say to those plagues and viruses that they cannot come near our dwelling place. Job 22:28 tells us that we should decree a thing and it will be established. These decrees are established on earth as it is in heaven according to the will of the Father.

Encephalitis is a virus that attacks the brain. And I believe this is saying the enemy is going to attack our mind and mental being. If he can get us to agree with him in our thoughts we will also agree with him in our words and actions. Then what we think, say and do will be demonically motivated instead of Holy Spirit inspired. The devil is sly and cunning and enters through our thought process by provoking our thoughts. Unless you quickly discern your thoughts you will be deceived and led down the wrong path.

That is why we must remain firmly planted in the word of God and let the Holy Spirit direct our thoughts and actions. Youth are especially vulnerable. There is so much evil available to them through the Internet, books, movies, video games and television. If the enemy can get a hook in them while they are young, he’ll have them for life. Too many of our youth are lost each year to drugs, alcohol and a seducing spirit that leads to immorality. Most of these things are influenced by peer pressure and lack of discernment by the parents. It’s time that parents become more involved in their children’s lives and steward their activities. It’s a lot easier to create a good habit than it is to break a bad one.

Anointed Music

Once again Satan is anointing sexual perversion in music like he did in the 1960’s with Woodstock. But the Father is going to trump the devil’s ace! There will be a release of new worship music as the Lord is releasing new songs of the spirit. There will be ten times greater anointing on the worship in the church, on the streets and in the fields as the Holy Spirit anoints the voices of worshipers. Many will not be trained musicians; they will just be lovers of God and as they worship miracles will take place. We will hear divine connections between heaven and earth.

Altar of Light

In a dream I was in a church and many people were gathered near an altar of glorious light. I knew this light was Jesus. There was no preacher making an altar call; it was Jesus wooing them to Himself. Then one by one they would come to the altar and give their life to Jesus.

This was exciting to observe and to my surprise, among them there were ones that I have prayed and believed for, for years. I also saw homosexuals that still raised an eyebrow in unbelief yet they were drawing closer to the altar of light.

I believe these are the prodigals coming into the kingdom of God. So don’t give up on your loved ones because Jesus hasn’t given up on them. As for me, I began thanking God now for what He’s doing in their lives. They are going to need someone to turn to for understanding and you have paved the way with your prayers and tears. Like the prodigal son’s father, welcome them with open arms and prepare a feast of the Father’s love. Fill their basket with the fruit of the spirit and joy of the Lord. After all, they are the fruit of your labor. Praise God for His faithfulness.

House Ablaze

In a dream I saw people running toward a house that was greatly ablaze. Fire was blaring everywhere. There was yellow police tape stretched between trees in the foreground that read “DO NOT CROSS.” But people paid it no mind. They just broke through the tape and ran toward the fire.

I believe the house represents the church and it’s about to catch fire. The glory of the Lord is going to fill the house in such an extraordinary way that it’s going to be contagious. People will come from near and far to feel the presence and power of the baptism of fire.

Riverboat Master

I saw a large pleasure boat going down river filled with lots of young people. They were enjoying the summer breeze, sunshine and spirits from bottles of booze. When suddenly the Riverboat Master made a complete turn around and headed the boat back upstream in the right direction.

I feel this reflects the youth of this nation who have been headed down a wrong stream filled with the filth of the world like pornography, immorality, and alcohol and drug addictions. But I feel this boat is indicative of the youth that are going to give their lives to Jesus in the near future. Their lives will do an about face as the Master takes control and heads them in the righteous direction toward the cross.

No longer will they only be looking for pleasures of the flesh, they will indulge in the love of the Lord and the truth in His Word. Instead of a pleasure boat and worldly desires, they will participate in church leadership and their desire will be to know Him and the power of His resurrection. They will be trained and equipped by the Riverboat Master and in turn train, equip and release others for the harvest.

They will then become the masters and commanders of future generations as they receive the fullness of the promises Christ died for. The wisdom and understanding they gain by dwelling in the presence of the Master is without measure. And as they walk in Holy Spirit power releasing kingdom authority, they command and decree God’s kingdom to be established on earth as it is in Heaven.

For we are His workmanship, created in Christ Jesus for good works, which God prepared beforehand that we should walk in them. (Ephesians 2:10)

Then they will be commissioned to master their own riverboat and take others upstream in the river of holiness. They will be like Jesus when He crossed to the other side, others followed. And He commanded the sea to be still. (Mark 4:39) These riverboat masters will walk in the same authority and commission others to do the same.

On the same day, when evening had come, He said to them, “Let us cross over to the other side.” Now when they had left the multitude, they took Him along in the boat as He was. And other little boats were also with Him. (Mark 4:35-36)

Acceleration

The other day we had some errands to run and pulled into the drive-thru window at the pharmacy. While the car was in idle position we noticed the speedometer showed 70 MPH. Then as we continued our errands and were driving about 45 - 50 MPH the speedometer registered 120MPH. This continued for several days until we finally understood what the Lord was trying to show us.

There’s acceleration in the spirit and it’s going to happen so quickly you won’t even know it. In a blink of an eye we’re going to be catapulted forth in the spirit. Everything is going to be sped up. The Holy Spirit is in the driver’s seat and we are just along for the ride. Literally the body of believers that have been prepared are going to be totally yielded to Him and allow the Holy Spirit to do the work through them. They will never take credit for themselves but give all glory and honor to the Lord. And the Father will be glorified through the Son.

Noah’s Ark

I’ve seen Noah’s Ark several times recently and each time it’s in a different location. Of course it’s enormous; in fact it seems to go on as far as the eye can see. However this time it’s built of cedar instead of gopher wood. Cedar speaks of the holy of holies and many have entered into this place which is the presence of the Lord. They can only get there by intimate relationship with Him built on love. This ark is filled with billions of small lights. They’re not electrical lights but glorious lights. I’ve heard Bob refer to them as small angels or Tinkerbelle spirits.

In the one vision, a great number of people were laboring together on building the Ark. They were working in perfect harmony. There was no striving among them but happiness, peace and joy. There was fellowship among the brethren and genuine love that went into every aspect of their workmanship. No one seemed to be the boss instead they followed the leading of the Holy Spirit.

This Ark is going to be many places in the last days to pick up people because it’s the ark of salvation. And this time the doors will open and never close because all mankind will be drawn to His light. We are the temple of the living God that now becomes the ark of His light. The doors will remain open because as gross darkness covers the earth, it will be the only light in the world at that time.

Noah’s rooftop experience is that the floodgates of heaven were opened and it rained down blessings from above. We’re about to see the spiritual floodgates opened to the believer that will be without end. There’s no storm of adversity that can overpower what the Lord is about to do in the body of believers.

New Gifts

Bob and I were both given a set of binoculars and a whistle. The binoculars were to give us a vista view into the pool of Papa’s love. And it could only be viewed from the top of the mountain or from the road that led beside it. There was another road we could take to our destination which was quicker however we would miss the view. But which road we took would be our choice.

The whistle looked like a French horn although it was small. When we blew it, the sound was so penetrating it could wake the dead. As the Lord handed it to us, He said we should blow it “to wake My people up in the morning!”

I believe it’s a new day and these are new gifts for the journey ahead in this season. We have a choice to make in the way we would go; His way or our way. (Isaiah 55:8) We have come to the mountaintop and our spiritual eyes are being opened to far greater vision. There’s a transformation-taking place as we follow the road less traveled and it leads to the pool of Papa’s liquid love.

The French horn was fashioned after the ram’s horn better known as the Shofar. The Shofar is still used today to start Jewish religious rituals. It’s the Father that blows the horn in Amos 1:2 and I believe the Father is calling His body of believers to wake up people who are still dwelling in darkness. Some have been asleep so long they’ve lost all hope. But when the body blows this whistle the sound will resonate around the sleeping giants in the land and awaken them to the dawning of a new day in Christ. It’s a call to evangelism and we all have a part to play.

Resurrection Power

This is the year when we begin to see resurrection power. I was shown resurrection life likened to that of Lazarus when the Lord called him by name. Life came back into his dead body when the breath of the Lord filled the air. The Lord called Lazarus by name because had He only said, “come forth” all the dead bodies in that tomb would have arisen.

I believe this vision is talking of two different things. First I feel the Father is calling our names once again. For some it is an awakening to salvation and for others it will awaken them from spiritual stupor. Secondly I believe this is a type and shadow of things to come. To those who believe (verse 40) they will be given opportunity to raise the dead to life by calling their name and commanding them to come forth.

Jesus said to her, “Did I not say to you that if you would believe you would see the glory of God?” Then they took away the stone from the place where the dead man was lying. And Jesus lifted up His eyes and said, “Father, I thank You that You have heard Me. And I know that You always hear Me, but because of the people who are standing by I said this, that they may believe that You sent Me.” Now when He had said these things, He cried with a loud voice, “Lazarus, come forth!” And he who had died came out bound hand and foot with graveclothes, and his face was wrapped with a cloth. Jesus said to them, “Loose him, and let him go.” (John 11:40-44)

We are going to see the grave clothes fall off and the dead return to life as they walk away from the tomb of their soul that has kept them bound. Like Lazarus, many have been bound hand and foot which represents their Christian walk and ministry. Therefore they were not able to do the works of the kingdom. Get ready for a great numbers of salvations as the grave-clothes are removed from the catacombs of people’s minds and they walk forth victoriously in resurrection power.

Diving Into the Knowledge of God

The Church needs to learn how to dive deeper into the knowledge of God. Right now we are experts in knowing God the way that we have always known Him. Although there is nothing wrong with knowing Him the way that we have, it doesn’t end there. If we think that we have gotten as deep as knowing Him gets, we are sorely deceived.

Oh, the depth of the riches and wisdom and knowledge of God! How unfathomable (inscrutable, unsearchable) are His judgments (His decisions)! And how untraceable (mysterious, undiscoverable) are His ways (His methods, His paths)! (Romans 11:33 Amp)

This, of course, does not mean that we shouldn’t seek Him out. That mentality creates a rift in our relationship with Him and keeps us locked into “the way things have always been”. We are encouraged, as His children, to seek Him out in every area of our lives.

It is the glory of God to conceal a thing, but the glory of kings is to search out a thing (Proverbs 25:2 Amp)

We are kings because He is King of Kings. We are the children of the Most High and as such we need to know how, where and when to act, rest and rule. We can do this according to our own understanding or seek Him out in the depths of the unknown that He is calling us to. One way is fruitful and the other is not.

In all your ways know, recognize, and acknowledge Him, and He will direct and make straight and plain your paths. (Proverbs 3:6 Amp)

Thoughts That Exalt Themselves

There are definitely darker times approaching, which are our opportunities to shine brighter. We as the Body of Christ need to prepare, like the five wise virgins, for what is coming in the future by knowing God deeper now. There are, however, some hindrances to us achieving that goal. One of these hindrances is found in 2 Corinthians 10:5.

[Inasmuch as we] refute arguments and theories and reasonings and every proud and lofty thing that sets itself up against the [true] knowledge of God; and we lead every thought and purpose away captive into the obedience of Christ (the Messiah, the Anointed One) (2 Corinthians 10:5 Amp)

For we who are going deeper into the knowledge of God, these lofty things are like balloons tied to our waists. They allow us some movement to a certain depth. When we reach that certain depth though, the resistance begins. Thoughts begin to enter our minds saying “God isn’t in that”, “God doesn’t do that” and things of that nature. Pride begins to argue against what God is doing and makes the believer buoyant against the depths that they need to know Him. Arguing against what God is doing effectively keeps us out of where He is calling us.

We need to either pop those lofty balloons or cut the chords that tie us to them with the Word of God. Either way, the Sword of the Spirit is in our mouth and we need to begin speaking to enter into a deeper relationship with Him.

Works That Slow Us Down

Another hindrance for us hangs off of us like large pockets that fill up with what we are going through. This hindrance is called “works”. In the process of doing things, either for God or for better standing with Him, these works pick up things along the way. They can pick up the situation(s) that we are going through, our accomplishments, failures, hurts and bitterness. As we pick up these things up we begin to call them our own. None of these things that we are going through are actually what we are going to, and in fact if they are picked up actually slow us down or prevent us entirely from reaching a deeper knowledge of God.

Here is a list of what we should be wearing. Galations 3:27, Ephesians 4:22-24, Ephesians 6:13-18, Colossians 3:12-15

For as many [of you] as were baptized into Christ [into a spiritual union and communion with Christ, the Anointed One, the Messiah] have put on (clothed yourselves with) Christ. (Galations 3:27 Amp)

Strip yourselves of your former nature [put off and discard your old unrenewed self] which characterized your previous manner of life and becomes corrupt through lusts and desires that spring from delusion; And be constantly renewed in the spirit of your mind [having a fresh mental and spiritual attitude], And put on the new nature (the regenerate self) created in God’s image, [Godlike] in true righteousness and holiness. (Ephesians 4:22-24 Amp)

Therefore put on God’s complete armor, that you may be able to resist and stand your ground on the evil day [of danger], and, having done all [the crisis demands], to stand [firmly in your place]. Stand therefore [hold your ground], having tightened the belt of truth around your loins and having put on the breastplate of integrity and of moral rectitude and right standing with God, And having shod your feet in preparation [to face the enemy with the firm-footed stability, the promptness, and the readiness produced by the good news] of the Gospel of peace. Lift up over all the [covering] shield of saving faith, upon which you can quench all the flaming missiles of the wicked [one]. And take the helmet of salvation and the sword that the Spirit wields, which is the Word of God. Pray at all times (on every occasion, in every season) in the Spirit, with all [manner of] prayer and entreaty. To that end keep alert and watch with strong purpose and perseverance, interceding in behalf of all the saints (God’s consecrated people). (Ephesians 6:13-18 Amp)

Clothe yourselves therefore, as God’s own chosen ones (His own picked representatives), [who are] purified and holy and well-beloved [by God Himself, by putting on behavior marked by] tenderhearted pity and mercy, kind feeling, a lowly opinion of yourselves, gentle ways, [and] patience [which is tireless and long-suffering, and has the power to endure whatever comes, with good temper]. Be gentle and forbearing with one another and, if one has a difference (a grievance or complaint) against another, readily pardoning each other; even as the Lord has [freely] forgiven you, so must you also [forgive]. And above all these [put on] love and enfold yourselves with the bond of perfectness [which binds everything together completely in ideal harmony]. And let the peace (soul harmony which comes) from Christ rule (act as umpire continually) in your hearts [deciding and settling with finality all questions that arise in your minds, in that peaceful state] to which as [members of Christ’s] one body you were also called [to live]. And be thankful (appreciative), [giving praise to God always]. (Colossians 3:12-15 Amp)

Do we have past accomplishments? Let’s then cast them down at His feet. Do we have past hurts? Let’s hand them over to Him as well and be healed so that we can then heal others. Do we have past failures? Let’s hand them in and let the Holy Spirit teach us from them. Do we have bitterness? Let’s let go of whatever we are holding on to and reach out to Jesus.

Idealism That Misdirects

One hindrance that goes undetected many times is Idealism. If God has called someone to help another across the street, what else is needed? Some get an idealistic situation stuck in their minds. “Only if it is a sunny day”, “Only if it is a person over a certain age”, “Only if I have the necessary equipment”, “Only on this side of town”. There are more excuses for not obeying God than there are moments to simply obey Him. In the end those excuses leave us unfulfilled, having missed where God was.

This type of idealism is detrimental to the believer. It is akin to gluttony. Gluttony today is incorrectly defined in many minds as extreme overeating. Although this may be a very visible result, a gluttonous spirit is never satisfied with what is or what it has. It begins stockpiling more things that it isn’t satisfied with in vain.

Children begin dealing with idealism at a very young age. They have a desire, for example, for cake. In their mind they see a slice of cake. If the cake isn’t brought to them the way that they desired they throw a fit. The idea may have been for a chocolate cake or for a square cut of cake or for one with a candle on it. If it isn’t the way they think, then it isn’t right and is rejected. Yet they still want some cake.

When the believer falls for idealism, they begin going astray, from where God is calling them, to look for “the perfect church”, “the right set of circumstances to minister in” and other idealistic misadventures. Don’t despise the day of small beginnings. Be content with where you are and where God is directing you. The Great Harvest is about to begin and we need to be where He wants us not where we want us.

C.S. Lewis, in “The Screwtape Letters”, describes it like this. [1]“The woman is in what may be called the “All-I-want” state of mind. All she wants is a cup of tea properly made, or an egg properly boiled, or a slice of bread properly toasted. But she never finds any servant or any friend who can do these simple things “properly”—because her “properly” conceals an insatiable demand for the exact, and almost impossible, palatal pleasures which she imagines she remembers from the past; a past described by her as “the days when you could get good servants” but known to us as the days when her senses were more easily pleased and she had pleasures of other kinds which made her less dependent on those of the table.”

The Unforgivable Sin

Another hindrance to knowing God deeper has had a fearful misunderstanding connected to it for who knows how long. Many have been afraid they have committed the unforgivable sin and that there is now no forgiveness for them. The truth about the unforgivable sin is quite a different thing altogether. It is simply known today as Unforgiveness.

Unforgiveness is like a chain that binds a person from even entering into knowing God. It is immediate, conditional and doesn’t stop the unforgiven from entering God’s presence. Instead it binds the one who will not forgive. Although most of the time an offense enters a person’s heart without a word being spoken, the key to unlocking that same heart from unforgiveness is through speaking. “I forgive you for…” is a great place to start.

And forgive us our debts, as we also have forgiven (left, remitted, and let go of the debts, and have given up resentment against) our debtors. For if you forgive people their trespasses [their reckless and willful sins, leaving them, letting them go, and giving up resentment], your heavenly Father will also forgive you. But if you do not forgive others their trespasses [their reckless and willful sins, leaving them, letting them go, and giving up resentment], neither will your Father forgive you your trespasses. (Matthew 6:12, 14-15 Amp)

Many have camped outside of the presence of God because they held unforgiveness in their hearts towards others while being afraid of committing the unforgivable sin. Let’s stop this silliness and enter His gates with thanksgiving in our hearts and His courts with praise. Forgiveness begins on our end and a deeper knowledge of God awaits us.

The Finish Line

Just as I completed the writing of the Shepherd’s Rod the Lord spoke to me that He has put it together under the microscope of time and seasoned it with love. But there was one thing He wanted me to add. So the following is His message exactly as He spoke it to me.

The Lord said to spice it with life; eternal. “Tell them I am He who was and is and is to come and this day I come with monumental force. I’m in the clouds, I’m in the rain and I’m in the snow. Watch Me as I display force this year. Watch Me as I am misunderstood once again but know this; it is Me. I am the Alpha and Omega, the Beginning and the End. This day one season ends and another begins. It’s time in a bottle and today I turn the bottle upside down.

“The countdown is on as man has a race to run and run it against time. They will not end this race until I return for the race they run is ‘Harvest.’ There will be no end and no finish line. They continue running and pass the baton to the next generation. There’s a calm in the spirit of man this season. Watch as man finds new rest in Me.” Amen.

Reference

for the Shepherd’s Rod 2014:

1. Excerpt from “The Screwtape Letters” by C. S. Lewis located on page 79.

About the Authors

Bob Jones is known as a contemporary prophet with a great love for the Lord Jesus and His truth. His prophesies have spanned over four decades as the Lord has enabled him to foretell earthquakes, tidal waves, comets, and weather patterns. Bob has often told leaders their dreams and experiences, as well as the interpretation. Bonnie Jones has a great love for the Lord, the Word and the cross of Jesus. Bonnie moves in a seer prophetic gifting as well as healing and miracles. Her passion is to see women set free from the fear of man and step into their gifts and callings.

Like the prophet Nathan, Lyn Kost delivers words through the gift of faith. His love for the Truth is evident as he moves in the gift of teaching. Currently he leads worship at "Antioch International Church", and periodically ministers on the road with Bob and Bonnie. For bookings email lyn@bobjones.org

Other Available Titles From

Bob and Bonnie Jones

For CD’s & DVD’s of Teachings or Conference Sets, or for hard copies of the above titles, please visit the Bob Jones Online Bookstore

Produced by

White Horses Publishing

P.O. Box 838

Pineville, NC 28134-0838